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This is something of a bumper edition of the newsletter which includes 
news of many people who have been off the radar for some time. We 
also feature a number of articles, some submitted by readers, which we 
hope will be of interest.  These include a review of former Diplomatic 
Course students who are now in very senior posts world-wide.   
 
The number of people on the distribution database has grown steadily 
since we decided to go electronic a few years ago.  Again we thank Brian 
Finch (Mandarin late 60s) for the way he maintains this database and 
carries out the e-mail distribution.  We have decided to continue 
publishing two editions per year; if we went to only one edition, the 
quantity of material might prove unwieldy. 
 
David Ellis (Cantonese early 70s) has now retired and has moved to 
Hawaii.  He has kindly agreed to maintain the CLS Newsletter archives 
and these have been duly shipped to him.  He is beginning the 
painstaking task of scanning to computer the earlier paper editions (i.e. 
prior to 2008) and by using the original photographs, these will at last 
come to life.  We are delighted that David has taken this on. 

 
 

STOP PRESS 
 

As we were going to press, we received an e-mail from 
Kevin Doyle (Mandarin late 70s) which contains a video 

clip of him delivering a lecture in Mandarin on the 
delights of Scotch Whisky.  You must see it.  Go to: 

 
http://youtu.be/pViOyzrX7Hc 

 

 

 

 
Please keep sending in your contributions to the newsletter.  

Full details are on the back page.   
 



NEWS OF MEMBERS FROM AROUND THE WORLD 

 

 
 

Frances ADAMSON (FCO 
Diplomatic Course mid 80s)  
presented her credentials to the 
President of the People’s 
Republic of China on 16 August 
2011 on taking up her post as 
Australian Ambassador in 
Beijing. Since leaving CLS 
Frances has served in diplomatic 
appointments in Hong Kong, 
Taiwan and Britain, as well as in 
Australia. We congratulate Her 
Excellency on succeeding to this 
important post and send our best 
wishes to her and husband Rod.  

Jay ALLEN (FAO mid 80s) has sent the happy news that daughter 
Rebecca was married to Dan Rambert in April 2011in warm sunshine.  
Our picture shows the family at the wedding.   

 
The school in Maryland at which Jay had been teaching for seven years 
finally closed its doors last summer and not long after that he suffered a 
spontaneous tear in the retina of his left eye.  Following laser surgery his 
eye has greatly improved and we hope that this continues.  
 
Geoff BABB (FAO mid 80s) has gone back to teaching at the US Army’s 
Command and General Staff College at Fort Leavenworth, after a year’s 
sabbatical spent travelling, researching and writing. He has been at CGSC 
for twenty years and he and Melissa send greetings from Kansas City. 



Tony BROWNE (FCO Diplomatic Course early 70s) was until recently 
the New Zealand Ambassador to Turkey, having served previously as 
Ambassador to China, where he was replaced by Carl WORKER (FCO 
Diplomatic Course mid 80s). Tony is shown (right) at the ANZAC Day 
Commemorative Ceremony on the Gallipoli Peninsula in April 2011. 
 

 
 

 

Brian BUNKER (Mandarin late 
80s) has been in touch with 
Christmas greetings from Hong 
Kong, where since 2008 he has 
been managing director of Asia 
Strategy at the Riverside 
Company, a private equity firm. 
Brian is still in regular contact 
with Kelly HICKS (FAO late 
80s).  For more details visit the 
Riverside Company’s website.  

 
 

 

 
Geoff BURDEN (Cantonese late 60s) and wife Mary have been in touch 
with Christmas greetings from the UK Midlands. 
 
Geoff CHADWICK (Mandarin late 60s) and Helen spent time in 
Singapore and Malaya in 2011, visiting old Army haunts including 
Seremban, Johore Bahru, the Cameron Highlands and Malacca.  Although 
Kuala Lumpur and Singapore have changed enormously since the 1960s, 
the trip brought back many happy memories.  



Mrs. CHEN Shu Fong (Staff) featured in the last newsletter, thanks to 
her grandson Mario who got in touch by e-mail from Australia.  Seeing 
her name prompted a message from Andrew PEARSON (Mandarin early 
70s) who remembers her with great affection.   
 

Jim CHILTON (FAO mid 80s) and wife Susan continue to enjoy the 
country life in Missouri. They have a total of 7 (seven) grandchildren with 
the two additions in 2011.  During the year they also raised two flocks of 
chickens; the first was destroyed, save the rooster and one hen, by foxes.  
The second batch was sold at market and replaced by a flock of Rhode 
Island Reds and Buff Orpington.  During the year Jim and Susan also said 
goodbye to their 16-year-old poodle Simon. Your unworthy editor and 
Kay had the pleasure of meeting Simon when he was a small puppy newly 
acquired in 1995 and we remember him with fondness.  
 
Miss Vicky CHU Wai Chin (Staff) has been in touch with the very good 
news that Durham University in UK has recovered its 4-year Chinese 
undergraduate course.  Vicky is teaching the first year and one of the 
open-module courses as well as four evening classes.  Durham is one of 
the leading universities in the country and many people were at a loss to 
understand why Chinese was withdrawn some years ago. 
 
Sheena CONNELLY (Mandarin early 90s) has sold her house and now 
lives in an apartment close to the Central Business District in Melbourne. 
Daughter Sara is now living ‘temporarily’ with her after some time 
working and living in the Highlands of Scotland.  Last year Sheena went 
with a group (mostly Australian veterans of the Vietnam War) on a trip to 
Hawaii.  They were very well looked after by the US Navy and their tour 
included a VIP visit to the Arizona Memorial, USS Missouri and the 
Punchbowl veterans’ cemetery.  Sheena intends going to Bali, Indonesia 
in July this year.  In the meantime, she is continuing with working a few 
hours per week with RMIT (Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology), 
assessing airline pilots for their level of English for the ICAO 
(International Civil Aviation Organisation) programme.  She is still doing 
some TV work - her last rôle was as a plain-clothes detective on a series 
called ‘Conspiracy 365’. 
 
John CORBETT (FAO late 70s) has been in touch with new e-mail 
details.  It seems hardly possible that it is 17 years since Kay and your 
unworthy editor had lunch with him and the late Bob Howell in 
Washington DC.  It was a pleasure to hear from him again. 
 



Robin CROSLEGH (Mandarin early 80s) took a trip to France in 
December last year and readers of the Daily Telegraph would have seen 
this among the ‘Letters to the Editor’ a few days later: 

Needless to say, the euro is the subject of many jokes at the present time, 
but the situation is serious, with some towns and villages in Greece now 
using their own forms of ‘currency’, or bartering goods.   
 
Grant DOOLEY (Mandarin early 
90s) is now Australian Consul-
General in Guangzhou. When at 
CLS Grant was serving in the 
Royal Australian Navy, but in 1998 
joined the Department of Foreign 
Affairs and Trade.  He has 
previously served in diplomatic 
posts in Jakarta and Shanghai, as 
well as in senior posts in Canberra.   
 

 

Karl EIKENBERRY (FCO Course early 80s and FAO Liaison Officer) 
has concluded his tour of duty as US Ambassador in Afghanistan and is 
now a Distinguished Lecturer at the Freeman Spogli Institute for 
International Studies at Stanford University in California. 
 
Jane HIATT (Mandarin early 90s) has been in touch from Canberra with 
her new contact details.  We are delighted to see her back on the 
distribution of the newsletter, after some time in the ‘Where are they 
now?’ section and we thank Sheena CONNELLY (Mandarin early 90s) 
for making the connection. 
 
Kelly HICKS (FAO late 80s) has been in touch from New Jersey where 
he now lives.  Kelly works for Verizon, an international company in the 
field of information technology innovation.  We thank Brian BUNKER 
(Mandarin late 80s) for making the link. 



Charles HOOPER (FAO late 80s) finished 
his assignment as US Defense Attaché in 
Beijing in 2009 and then spent two years in 
Hawaii as Deputy Director of Strategy for the 
US Pacific Command.  In August 2011 
Charles was posted to Stuttgart, Germany as 
Director of Strategy, Plans and Programs at 
US Africa Command in the rank of Major 
General. We congratulate him on the 
appointment and promotion and recall with 
nostalgia the small party in the US Consulate 
General in Garden Road, Hong Kong, on the 
occasion of his promotion to Major in 1990. 

 
Mr. HO Pui Kei (Staff) has been in contact with greetings during the 
Christmas and New Year period and it was extremely kind of him to 
arrange for a cake to be sent to me on my birthday in March. 
 
Patrick HYLAND (DA Course early 90s) has been in touch seeking 
details of Kevin DOYLE (Mandarin late 70s) and Dave CLARK 
(Mandarin late 80s), who worked with him in Beijing when he was the 
British Defence Attaché in the rank of Brigadier in the 1990s.  Patrick has 
been following with interest the ‘Lisbon Maru’ campaign by Brian 
FINCH (Mandarin late 60s) and has sent the opening verses of a poem 
written by a former Royal Artillery POW in Kobe, Japan in 1942 
commemorating the event, which you will find elsewhere in this issue. 
 
Dave KITCHING (Cantonese late 60s and Mandarin late 80s) and wife 
Joanne paid an extended visit to India during 2011 and while in Mumbai 
he underwent eye surgery for cataracts, performed by the world- 
renowned Dr. Anand Shroff, who had been recommended to Dave by a 
friend. He was not disappointed. The results were astounding and with 
artificial lenses in both eyes he was soon able to see clearly at long range 
and close up; even his colour perception has improved.  He says: “We are 
very lucky to live in times when these miracles are seemingly routine”.  
 
Miss Marie LAM Fuk Kuen (Staff) has been very busy working at her 
MA thesis on the subject of a theological approach to the aesthetic in 
furniture design and  is about to submit her finished work for moderation.  
We wish her every success and we are sure that her hard work will be 
rewarded. 
 



 
Bob (Kevin) LAU (Staff) sent greetings at Christmas and at Chinese New 
Year.  He and wife Lisa visited Hong Kong in December 2011 where they 
enjoyed dinner with Miss Marie LAM and Mrs. KOT Mei Yuk (Ah Mei) 
(Staff).  Bob promises that he will make sure to get a photograph on his 
next trip. 
 
Bob LAWSON (Cantonese early 80s) last year took early redundancy 
from his post as a civilian with British Forces in Germany, after 39 years 
of service to the Crown, with the intention of retiring to Scotland.  It is our 
guess that he won’t be too far from a golf course. His new e-mail address 
is lawtyjnr52@yahoo.co.uk if you want to contact him. 
 
Shaun LEWIS (Mandarin mid 80s) and wife Hilary continue to run a 
successful garden centre business in the north of England with particularly 
strong on-line sales.  They had a record third quarter and were on track for 
a record fourth quarter in 2011. Shaun started Spanish guitar lessons 
during the year and is also in training for the European Indoor Rowing 
Championships to be held in 2012.  He continues to teach Mandarin to 
GCSE (General Certificate of Secondary Education) level and is 
considering moving on to teaching at Advanced level.  He is in regular 
touch with Frances ADAMSON (FCO Diplomatic Course mid 80s) and 
Ken PICKLES (Mandarin late 80s). 
 
Willie (Derek) LUI (Staff) has sold his successful take-away catering 
business in the south of England and says that he is now ‘retired’, but with 
a question mark after the word. We wish him well at whatever he does, 
and on a personal note, the beautiful business calendars which he 
habitually sent to our house at Chinese New Year will be missed. 
 

Alan NASH (Mandarin early 70s) and wife Janet both continue their 
involvement with the great outdoors in Cumbria, Northumbria and the 
Scottish borders, with Alan still putting together the programme for the 
local fell-walking club, with about 200 walks annually.  They are also 
involved with Anglo-Saxon/Old English language studies and Alan has 
been assisting with the preparation of a gazetteer of Anglo-Saxon/Viking 
sites in Cumbria and Lancashire.  They have also been taking part in 
archaeological digs on Roman roads in the area of Hadrian’s Wall and the 
North Pennines and continue to attend the regular meetings of an 
Egyptology study group to which they belong.   
 



Jumbo PARTRIDGE (FCO Admin Officer mid 80s) and wife Paula are 
in regular touch from their home in Queensland and Jumbo’s amusing     
letters often contain photographs of interest and from this distance they 
both look pretty good for a couple in their eighties.  The first here shows 
Jumbo with his granddaughter Claire (centre, visiting from UK last 
summer) with next door neighbour Nikeya.  The neighbours were 
fascinated by Claire’s Manchester accent.                     

.  
The next picture below shows our couple at Christmas 2011. 

  
And finally, Jumbo with neighbours looking very patriotic on  

Australia Day 2012. 

    
 



Andrew PEARSON (Mandarin early 70s) was prompted to get in touch 
after seeing the report on Mrs. CHEN Shu Fong (Staff) in the Autumn 
2011 edition of the Newsletter and has asked that his warm greetings be 
passed to her.  Brian FINCH (Mandarin late 60s) has added his good 
wishes to those of Andrew.  Elsewhere in this issue you will find a small 
feature, with photograph, of the much-loved former teacher. 
 
Bob PEIRCE (FCO Diplomatic course late 70s) is reported to have left 
the UK Foreign & Commonwealth Office and is now in business in Los 
Angeles, California. 
 
Ken PICKLES (Mandarin late 80s) has been in touch from Moldova, 
where he has spent his last winter before leaving the Organisation for 
Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE) in June 2012, after over 
seven years with the mission in Chisinau.  During 2011 he attended a 
large-scale conference in Germany on Transdniestria conflict settlement 
issues, which has been the main area of his work in Moldova.  Ken 
doesn’t intend retiring completely and hopes to spend more time 
monitoring elections for the OSCE in the former Soviet republics. 
 
James RAND (Cantonese and Mandarin late 60s) completed a Country 
Survey for the Australian Wholly Foreign Owned Enterprise (WFOE) in 
which he previously worked in Zhongshan, China but in spite of higher 
wage costs the company decided to stay put, China still having advantages 
over other SE Asian countries for manufacturing enterprises.  James then 
completed a Country Survey for a US aerospace company which already 
has a factory in the Philippines, but wished to set up a second factory in 
Asia.  James looked at Shenyang, Dalian, Tianjin, Changzhou, Chengdu 
and Chongqing in China, Ayutthaya, Laem Chabang, Rayong and the 
eastern sea board of Thailand, and Hanoi, Haiphong and Saigon (Ho Chi 
Min City) in Vietnam for them.  If they had decided on China or Thailand, 
James would have been given the job of General Manager of the new 
factory, but the company settled on Haiphong in Vietnam, largely because 
it works closely with Rolls-Royce aerospace division, and Rolls-Royce 
have a factory in Vietnam.  After this, James set up the quality control 
procedures in a large Chinese furniture factory in Foshan, Guangdong 
Province and he hopes to return to north China (Tianjin) as manager of a 
factory there. As this goes to press he has already had three Skype 
interviews and is awaiting results.  Seeing Brian Finch’s memoir of the 
Sarawak Rangers in our Autumn 2011 issue prompted James to submit his 
own recollections of serving with that distinguished unit and this can be 
found elsewhere in this issue. 



Kevin RICE (FAO mid 80s) continues to serve as the manager of Pismo 
Beach, where he and Kitty live in California.  He is also the new secretary 
of the Community Board at the local hospital.  During last year he spent 
an interesting day and night as a guest of the United States Navy, 
observing training and being briefed on the aircraft carrier USS Abraham 
Lincoln.  Kevin enjoyed being flown on to (arrested landing) and flown 
off (catapulted) from the vessel. 
 
Simon RODWELL (Mandarin early 70s) has sent greetings at Christmas 
and New Year. 
 
Claire SIMPSON (the late Tim 
Milnes was a student of 
Cantonese at CLS) has moved 
house to a smaller property not 
too far from her former address.  
At Christmas we received this 
delightful picture of Claire and 
Mark outside their new home. 
Some of our readers will recall 
Mark from his time working in 
Special Branch of the Royal 
Hong Kong Police (RHKP). 
  
 
Cyril THOMAS (Cantonese early 70s) and Gabrielle find that their days 
are very busy with church-related work in Southampton, in southern 
England, where they live.   They have recently taken over responsibility 
for the Mission Team and so their responsibilities now extend beyond 
China.  Cyril was back in Xian in October 2011 for the annual conference 
of the charity which he and Gabrielle established many years ago.  They 
are now in process of handing over the management of their children’s 
homes and centres, as well as healthcare work, to a Chinese non-profit 
organisation which has been registered with PRC government approval.  
Cyril continues to keep up his language skills and occasionally speaks at a 
Chinese church near them. He says that it was a great joy to see last 
summer Tim SYMONDS (Cantonese nearly 70s) and his wife Zinnia, and 
to speak in Cantonese at the church they have pioneered in south London.  
Gabrielle has been unable to travel to China with Cyril because of a heart 
problem during the past two years, but they are hoping that she will 
receive appropriate treatment soon. 
 



Clive WALKER (Mandarin early 70s) was one of a small number of 
Royal Hong Kong Police Force (RHKP) officers to study Mandarin at 
CLS.  After many years, we were pleased to make brief contact with him 
by e-mail at the end of 2011 and we look forward to hearing from him 
again with a further update. 
 
Steve WHITE (Mandarin late 80s) is now Bursar at the prestigious Royal 
Grammar School at Guildford in the south of England.  Last year Steve 
 

 
 
made the headlines by having four songs he had written reach the semi-
final stages of the UK Songwriting Contest 2011.  This was his best result 
in the competition, which he has entered in the past. He has a collection 
of around 200 songs in his portfolio, but has never received any formal 
tuition in writing music, and is self-taught on guitar, piano and bass. For 
more details go to http://www.getsurrey.co.uk/news/s/2099255. 
 
Mr. James WONG Kwok Wei (Staff) has been in regular touch from his 
home in California. 
 
Mrs. WONG Leung Ling Hsiao (Staff) has sent Christmas and New 
Year greetings from Kowloon.  She is still teaching Cantonese part-time 
at Hong Kong University. 

Chris WOOD (FCO Diplomatic Course mid 80s) has had another 
extremely busy year as Deputy Head of Mission at the British Embassy in 
Beijing.  He expected to be leaving at the end of 2011 but it now looks as 
though he will remain in post until the summer of 2012.  Chris says that 
there is now a large contingent of former CLS students in Beijing and he 
had provided many names.  A special feature on CLS students currently or 
at one time in senior posts within their national Diplomatic Corps can be 
found elsewhere in this issue. 



The Lisbon Maru 
Readers will recall the project by Brian 

Finch to raise funds for the villagers of 

Dongji in Eastern China, whose forebears 

acted so bravely under fire on 2 October 

1942 in rescuing hundreds of British and 

allied prisoners of war when their ship 

was torpedoed while they were being 

transported to Japan from Hong Kong.  Patrick Hyland saw this poem in a 

recent issue of his regimental journal, “The Gunner “. 

 
1. There are many tales of heroes 

As there are in every war, 

Stories of men who turned the tide 

                                And died in battle’s roar.  

But it’s easy to die a hero 

In a bombshell’s blinding light; 

This is a tale of a death that was slow, 

In the dark, for a day and a night. 
 
2. It was the morning roll call 

On the hellship ‘Lisbon Maru’ 

On the first day of October 

Nineteen hundred and forty-two. 

Came a loud explosion 

And the old ship lifted and lurched; 

A thousand hearts stopped beating 

And a thousand voices cursed. 

 

4. The guns were roaring above us, 

Shooting at God knows what.  

Rifles were pointing down the hold, 

It was getting rather hot. 

The warships came alongside 

And took the Japs away; 

They battened down the hatches- 

It seemed we were going to stay. 

 

3. The lights grew dim and faded, 

As the engines ceased to turn. 

A whisper through the crowded hold: 

“Torpedoed! Back in the stern!” 

The ship was already sinking,  

Taking a gradual list 

We heard a whining, hissing roar; 

A second torpedo had missed. 

 

5. That was attempted murder, 

As plain as it could be.  There were 

Seven ships around the wreck 

Shooting at men in the sea. 

Japan had blundered once again, 

The British were hard to kill. 

Many have lived to tell the tale, 

And tell the tale we will. 

 

The Editor of “The Gunner” adds:   

In the month of remembrance we are indebted to Maj Gen James Templer, 

whose father was captured at the fall of Hong Kong, for sending us the 

moving poem The Sinking of the Lisbon Maru, written by Bombardier J W 

Bowen at Kobe in 1942.  The poem, of which this is the start, tells the tale of 

the sinking of a ship in which prisoners of war were deliberately left locked 

in the holds to drown and die.  Copies of the full poem are available from 

“The Gunner” on request. 



 

 
 
 
 
 

It is some years since this picture appeared in the newsletter and we 
thought it would please a number of people to see it again, particularly 

Mario, Mrs. Chen’s grandson in Australia, who says that she enjoys 
talking to him about her days at the school. 

 

 
 

Mrs. Chen Shu Fong is seen outside CLS in Osborn Barracks, 
Hong Kong, on the occasion of her retirement as Senior Lecturer 

(Mandarin)  in 1985.  Mrs. Chen now lives in Sydney, Australia. On 
the left is Mrs. Cheng Ya Lan (Mrs. Zhong) who now lives in South 
Africa with her son Larry.  Right is Mr.Tang Pong, a former Senior 
Lecturer who was back at the school teaching part time.  Mr. Tang 
later moved to the United States and died there some years ago.  

As space allows we shall feature other members of our much loved 
and respected teaching staff in future issues.  

 
 
 
 



 
THE MALAYSIA RANGERS 

by James Rand 
(Brian Finch writing in the Autumn 2011 edition prompted this memoir.) 

 

Like Brian I was seconded to the Malaysian Army for a two and a half 
year tour of duty.  On arrival in Malaysia, I first went to Port Dickson for 
a 6-week Malay language course.  As far as I remember there were six of 
us on this course.  My first position with the 2nd Battalion Malaysia 
Rangers was Mortar Platoon Commander.  Prior to Malaysia I had 
attended the Support Platoon Commanders’ Course at Netheravon, so I 
was familiar with 81mm mortars, though the Malaysian Army had the 
French Hotchkiss Brandt mortar and not the one used by the British 
Army.  We were stationed at Batu Gajah in northern Malaya and also 
deployed on the Malay/Thai border for some of the time.  While in Batu 
Gajah I approached a local Chinese school and in my spare time was 
taught some Mandarin, eventually achieving colloquial standard when I 
took the exam in Singapore.  Later on, when I arrived at CLS I could 
already speak some Mandarin, although my course was Cantonese. 
 
Midway through my secondment to the Malaysia Rangers, the battalion 
was posted to Tawau in Sabah and I was given a rifle company to 
command, even though I was only a lieutenant.  I was the only orang 

puteh (white man) in the battalion and when it moved to Sabah I was on 
the troopship with the soldiers, whilst all the other officers flew. 
 
About two days into our voyage we were sailing along the north coast of 
Sarawak – clear blue sky, deep blue sea, flying fish, and tiny islands to 
port – it was like a scene from ‘South Pacific’, incredibly soothing and 
beautiful; all those others who flew didn’t know what they were missing.  
The joke was on them – they thought I had been given the unpleasant task 
when I was detailed to the troopship. 
 
The soldiers in the 2nd Battalion were mostly Kadazan, and I even learnt 
snatches of the Kadazan language, which is completely different from 
Malay.  I enjoyed my time with the Malaysia Rangers, and if Brian and I 
ever meet up it would be interesting to swap our experiences. 
 

 



THE CLS “DIPLOMATIC CORPS” 
 

During the life of the school a large number of Foreign Service personnel from 
many different countries attended specially designed courses, usually directed by 
the late Mr. Tang Pong MBE, as part of their language training in preparation for 
diplomatic posts.   Many of these have gone on to represent their nations in very 
senior posts at various times and we are proud to record some of their names. 
 

    Frances ADAMSON   Ambassador to China 
           Grant DOOLEY   Consul General in Guangzhou                           

   Normand MAILHOT   Ambassador to Cambodia 
 

     R.VENU   High Commissioner in Hongkong;  
                                          Consul General in Dubai 

    Tony BROWNE   Ambassador to China; Ambassador to Turkey 
                         Carl WORKER   Ambassador to China 
            Michael CLIFTON   Consul General in Osaka 
                         John McARTHUR    Consul General in Shanghai                                                                                  

    Lars Fredén      Ambassador to China 
 

   Simon FEATHERSTONE    High Commissioner in Malaysia 
                        Chris WOOD Deputy Head of Mission in China;  
                                  Consul-General in Guangzhou 
                        Bob PEIRCE    Consul General in San Francisco 

    Karl EIKENBERRY   Ambassador to Afghanistan 
 
In addition to these, many others have served in Chargé d’Affaires posts, or as 
Defence and Military Attachés, or as Trade Representatives, or as Cultural 
Attachés, or in other important posts in various Diplomatic Missions, particularly 
in China.  This list is by no means exhaustive, and CLS is pleased to have played 
some part in preparing all our Foreign Service students for their careers. 
 
 



CONTACTS: The following people are being sent electronic copies of this 

newsletter, but in some cases the addresses we have might be out of date.  Let us 

know if you need an e-mail address.  We can probably provide one. 

 
ADAMSON Frances (AUS) 
AHNERT Lisa (Staff) 
AICHHOLZER Michael (AUS) 
ALLEN Jay (US) 
ANDERSON Neal (US) 
ARROWSMITH Richard (Bows) (AUS) 
 
BABB Geoff (US) 
BARCLAY Karl (UK) 
BARROW Ian (UK) 
BEESON Paul (AUS) 
BOLLENS Steve (US) 
BOOKER Richard (UK) 
BORDWELL John (US) 
BRENT John (UK) 
BRODIE Neil (AUS) 
BROWNE Tony (NZ) 
BRUCE Ian (UK) 
BUNKER Brian (UK) 
BURD Martin (UK) 
BURDEN Geoff (UK) 
BYRNES Mike (US) 

 
CARTER Geoff (AUS) 
CHADWICK Geoff (UK) 
CHAN Kim Kwok Kin (Staff) 
CHENG Ya Lan (Mrs. Zhong)(Staff) 
CHILTON Jim (US) 
CHU Wai Chin, Vicky (Staff) 
CLIFTON, Michael (AUS) 
CONNELLY Sheena (AUS) 
CONNOR Brian (UK) 
CORBETT John (US) 
CORSIE Ian (UK) 
 
DAVIS Andy (UK) 
DENNIS John (UK) 
DOOLEY Grant (AUS) 
DOYLE Kevin (UK) 
DUNN (O’Reardon) Lea (AUS) 
 
EIKENBERRY Karl (US) 
ELLIS Dave (UK) 
EVES Dennis (UK) 

 
 

FARR Pat (UK) 
FEATHERSTONE Simon (UK) 
FINCH Brian (UK) 

FREEMAN Mike (UK) 

GAYNOR Anthony (UK) 
GOPSILL Brian (UK) 
GRAHAM Bill (UK) 
GROVES Cindy (UK) 
GUEST Bill (UK) 

HAYLOR Les (UK) 
HENNING Stan (US) 
HIATT Jane (AUS) 
HICKS Kelly (US) 
HOOPER Charles (US) 
HOUSE Bill (UK) 
HOUSTON (Ian) UK 
HUGHES Mick (UK) 
 
INSALL Tony (UK) 
 
JUDGE Tony (UK) 
JYU Aili  (Alice) (Staff) 
 
KITCHING Dave (UK) 
KNIGHT Ralph (AUS) 
 
LAM Marie (Staff) 
LAWSON Bob (UK) 
LEE Mein Ven (Staff) 
LEE (SIU) (Sara) (Staff) 
LE MAÎTRE Frank (UK) 
LEWIS Shaun (UK) 
LINES Aidan (UK) 
LIVERMORE Ian (UK) 
 
MAILHOT Normand (CAN) 
MAN Greg (US) 
MASON Darrel (UK)  
MATTHEWS (Mason) Caroline (UK) 
McARTHUR John (NZ) 
McLEOD Paul (AUS) 
McMAHON Kevin (UK) 
MEI (IP) Teresa (Staff) 
MITCHELL Tom (US) 
MORRIS Jim (UK) 
MURPHY Tom (UK) 



NASH Alan (UK) 
NEWELL Ray (UK) 
 
ORME Richard (Rufus) (UK) 
 
PEARSON Andrew (UK) 
PEIRCE Bob (UK) 
PETRIE Melville (UK) 
PICKLES Ken (UK) 
PRINCE John (UK) 
PURDY Brod (UK) 

RAND James (UK) 
RICE Kevin (US) 
RIXON, Vaughn (AUS) 
ROBERTS Mick (UK) 
ROBERTSON Alan (UK) 
RODWELL Simon (UK) 
ROSE Cliff (UK) 

RUMNEY  Greg  (NZ) 
 

SEALOCK Neal (US) 
SHANNON John (UK) 
SHAW Peter (UK) 
SIMPSON Claire (Milnes) (UK) 
SLADE Michelle (NZ) 
STEVENS Don (UK) 
ST. MAUR SHEIL Willie (UK) 
STOKES Paul (UK) 
SYME David (UK) 

 

THOMAS Cyril (UK) 
TIPPETT Jez (UK) 
THROSSELL Brian (UK) 
TOM Ron (US) 
TSANG Chi Fan (Staff) 
TYNE Bob (AUS) 

VICTORSON Mark (US) 

WALKER Clive (UK) 
WELKER Richard (US) 
WELLFARE Ian (UK) 
WESTGARTH Nicholas (UK) 
WHITE Steve (UK) 
WHITTICASE Rod (UK) 
WILLIAMS Graeme (AUS) 
WILLNER Al (US)  
WINFIELD Kim (UK) 
WONG Kwok Wei (Staff) 
WOOD Chris (UK) 
WOOLLEY Steve (UK) 
WORKER Carl (NZ)   
 
Please let us know if you have an 

e-mail address for someone who 

should be on this list, but isn’t.  

Alternatively, please ask them to 

contact us.  

CONTACTS:  The following people are being sent copies of the newsletter by post: 

 
ACKLAND Gillian (UK)  
ASHTON John (UK) 
ASHTON Judy (Gao) (Staff) 
 
CATER Lady Peggy (Patron) 
CHEN Shu Fong (Staff) 
CLARK Dave (UK) 
 
DENT Lewis (UK) 
 
HAU Mei Ling (Staff) 
HO Pui Kei (Staff) 
HUANG Yao Ping (Staff) 
HYLAND Patrick (UK) 
 
 

KOT Mei Yuk (Staff) 
 
LAU Kevin (Staff) 
LUI Derek (Staff) 
 
NG Sam Yuen (Staff) 
 
PARTRIDGE Jumbo (UK) 
POON Lorraine (Staff) 
 
THROSSELL Brian (UK) 
 
WONG Leung Ling Hsiao (Staff) 
 
YANG Jenny (Staff) 
 



 
WHERE ARE THEY NOW?  Most of the people on this list are those for whom we 
have no contact addresses or whose whereabouts are unknown.  If you are able to provide 
an e-mail address for anyone please let us know, or ask them to contact us. 
 
 
ANCHONDO Robert (US) 
ARMSTRONG Allan (UK) 
 
BARCHAM Laura (AUS) 
BARKER-HARLAND Jill (UK) 
BLUEMAN Beth (UK) 
BOWEN, Scott (US) 
BROWN Bob (CAN) 
BURBRIDGE Alan (UK) 

CAMPBELL Jim (AUS) 
CARTER Bruce (UK) 
CASSERLEY Mike (UK) 
CHAMPION Nigel (UK) 
CLARK Dave (UK) 
COOPER Cortez (US) 
COWAN Tony (UK) 
COX Nigel (UK) 
CROSS Phil (UK) 
CROSS Terry (UK) 

DAVERNAS Dan (US) 
DAVIES Peter (UK) 
DAVIES Vernon (UK) 
DENNIS Will (UK) 
DUDZIAK Stan (UK) 
 
ELDRIDGE John (UK) 

FORDE John (UK) 

GILHEAD Geoffrey (UK) 
GOLDSMITH John (UK) 
GOVETT Peter (UK) 
GRANT Frank (UK) 
GRAY David (UK) 
GRIEVE John (UK) 
GRIFFIN Bill (UK) 

HARKER Andy (UK) 
HARKEY John (US) 
HARKIN Kevin (AUS) 
HARRISON Chris (UK) 
HASLAM Gary (CAN) 
HERDA Douglas (CAN) 
HEUNG Margaret (Staff) 
HICKMAN David (UK) 
HIGGINBOTHAM John (CAN) 
HOGAN Gary (AUS) 
HOLMES Ron (CAN) 
HOOK Marianne (US) 
HORROCKS Ian (UK) 
 
 

 
JACKSON Mike (UK) 
JIANG Lin Lin (Staff) 
JOHNSTON James (US) 

KLAPAKIS Terry (US) 
KRUGER David  (UK) 
 
LI Julie Ann Wong (Mrs. Bu) (Staff) 
LINES Aidan (UK) 

MATTHEWS John (AUS) 
McCABE Bill (UK) 
McKENZIE Ian (AUS) 
MILLER Frank (US) 
 
NEWMAN John (US) 
NORTHROP Joe (US) 
NOWELL Chris (UK) 

PARRY Dave (UK) 
PEARSON Tony (UK) 
PETERMAN Tom (US) 
PFENNIGWERTH Ian (AUS) 
POWER Alan (UK) 
PRICHARD Mark (UK) 

RAYCRAFT Jim (US) 
RICE Richard (US) 
RICHARDSON Mark (UK) 
 
SIMPSON Mike (UK) 
SMITH Ken (UK) 
SMITH (STUBBS) Claire (UK) 
SMITH Tom (UK) 
SUGGS Bill (US) 
SYMONDS Tim )UK) 
 
TAYLERSON Roger (UK) 
TRUEMAN Brian (UK) 

van der LUGT Matt (AUS) 

WALKER John )UK) 
WILL Peter (UK) 
WOOLF Ellie (AUS) 
WYKES Leslie (AUS) 
 
ZANELLI Gary (UK) 

 



 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Please continue to let us know what you are doing.  There is no call for 
modesty here – others will be interested to learn of your achievements.  
This is our newsletter and without your news, we have no material for 
inclusion.   Please remember to let Brian Finch know if you change your 
e-mail address and if you receive a paper version please let me know if 
you change your postal address.  

  

 
For sending in contributions and other editorial matters: 
  
The address is: M.G. Roberts 
 85 Dumpton Park Drive 
 Ramsgate 
 Kent 
 United Kingdom 
 CT11 8AR 
  
Tel/fax: (UK) (0) 1843 850829 
  

E-Mail: mickay.roberts@btinternet.com  
 
For notification of new or amended e-mail addresses: 
 
The address is:            bfinch@tiscali.co.uk   
 
 
  

  
  

Next edition out (probably!)  

in Autumn 2012

 


